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LAKE STUDIO 
Dance Lessons or  

The Ultimate Dance Party? 





BRAZOSPORT 
AREA 



LAKE JACKSON  
1944 





TENANT 
CONTACTS CITY 

STAFF 

• Inquiry at city hall 

• Expanded idea 

 

 



TENANT 
CONTACTS CITY 

STAFF 
• Inquiry at city hall 

• Expanded idea 

• And by the way 

 

 



CITY FIRST LOOKED AT ZONING 

 

ZONING 

• B-2 Central Business District 

• Offices, studios, retail 
shops, service shops, drive-
in eating places, groceries, 
day care center, hotels, 
theatres, and banks 

• “Studios” is undefined 
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 STUDIO DEFINITION 

• Working place of a painter, 
sculptor or photographer 

• A place for the study of an 
art (such as dancing, singing 
or acting) 

 



 

CERTIFICATE OF OCCUPANCY 
 

• Ch. 302 of the International Building Code 

• Statement from the city that says the building is ready to be 

used 

• Needed when there is a new building or change of use for 

existing building 

• Different occupancy classification groups 

• A, B, E, F, H, I, M, R, S, U 

• Choice of group based on the primary purpose of the building (or 

part of the building) 

 

 



 

CERTIFICATE OF OCCUPANCY 
 

• Building Official looked at the building plans, the asserted 

use for the  building and the B-2 zoning ordinance 

• He determined the correct classification was Business 

• Offices, professional or service transactions, banks, car washes, dry 

cleaning, post offices, training and skill development that is not in a 

school 

 

 

 

 



WEDNESDAY  
JULY 31 



WHAT WILL 
THE CITY OF 

ENCHANTMENT 
DO? 

Dance event cancelled  

Incorrect certificate of occupancy revoked 



MONDAY 
AUGUST 5 



THURSDAY 
AUGUST 15 



COMMUNICATIONS 
FRIDAY, AUGUST 16 

From the Building Official 

• Letter explaining 

• Zoning 

• Occupancy Classification 

• Uses not allowed 

• Penalties 

From the City Attorney 

 





DANCE PARTY CANCELLED AGAIN 



THE BIG 
MEETING 
TUESDAY, 
AUGUST 20TH 
• 11 attendees 

including 

• Owner 

• Mr. T 

• Ms. L 

• Leasing agent 

• NAACP of 

Brazoria County 



THE BIG MEETING FOLLOW-UP 
WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 21 

• Letter to all attendees, through email and regular mail.   

• Can open and operate for dance tutoring and instruction 

• No open dance after instruction, even if students are practicing 

• Explained zoning and building code Group B occupancy 

• Explained remedy is to seek  rezoning and then amendment of 

Certificate of Occupancy  

• Warned  about enforcement actions 

• Owner, tenant, sub-tenant/operator 

• Stated building official will inspect to verify compliance 

 

 



TUESDAY 
SEPTEMBER 3 



RECLASSIFICATION REQUEST 
SEPTEMBER 16 

• Verbal request to reclassify Lake Studio to Group A (assembly) 

• Why Assembly? 

• Used for a gathering of persons for purposes such as civic, social or 

religious functions or to consume food and/or beverages. 

• Group A-2 

• Night clubs, taverns, and bars 

 

 



NIGHTCLUB 
HAZARDS 

• Low lighting levels 

• Music at above-normal sound levels 

• Late operating hours 

• Tables and chairs create ill-defined 

aisles 

• A specific area for dancing 

• Alcoholic beverages 

• High occupant load density. 

 



 

SEPTEMBER 23 

Written denial for verbal 
reclassification request 

Local Government Code 
§211.101(b) gives 20 calendar 
days to appeal (October 3) 





ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENTS 

• Ch. 211 Local Government Code 

• Check charter and zoning ordinance 

• What are ZBOA powers? 

• Decide appeals from orders made when city enforces zoning 

• Authorize variances from the zoning ordinance 

 

 

 

 

 

 



APPEAL TO ZONING BOARD OF 
ADJUSTMENTS 

• Who can appeal to the ZBOA? 

• The aggrieved person 

• The owner of the property that is the subject of the appeal 

• The owner of real property within 200 feet of the property that is the 

subject of the appeal 

• Any officer, department, or board of the city that is affected by the 

decision 

 

 

 

 

 

 



APPEAL TO ZONING BOARD OF 
ADJUSTMENTS 

• ZBOA Procedures 

• Within 60 days after the appeal is filed 

• The official in the putative wrong transmits all records of the action to 

the ZBOA 

• The board sets a reasonable time for the hearing and gives notice 

• The board holds the hearing  

• The board gives notice of another meeting 

• The board makes a decision 

 

 



CHALLENGES 

The ZBOA hears decisions 
based on zoning ordinance 
and Ch. 211 of  Local Gov’t 
Code, not the building code.  

Lake Jackson ZBOA 
renders its decisions the 
same day that it hears the 
appeal. 



CH. 211 
CHALLENGE 

• Occupancy classifications and 

zoning are intertwined.  

• When the building official denied 

the occupancy re-classification, he 

denied based on the zoning 

ordinance.   

•  So, this is an appeal from the 

building official’s decision to 

enforce Ch. 211 and the zoning 

ordinance.  

 



THE CITY’S 
GOALS FOR THE 
ZBOA HEARING 

 

To ensure due process 

To concentrate on the IBC and zoning 

 ordinance not dancing and drinking.  



AT THE ZBOA 



NIGHTCLUB 
HAZARDS 

• Low lighting levels 

• Music at above-normal sound levels 

• Late operating hours 

• Tables and chairs create ill-defined 

aisles 

• A specific area for dancing 

• Alcoholic beverages 

• High occupant load density. 

 





 



APPEAL OF ZONING BOARD OF 
ADJUSTMENTS DECISION 

• Anyone can appeal 

• The aggrieved, taxpayers, and the city 

• File a petition with county or district court within 10 days of 

the decision 

• Make sure decision is drafted, signed, and sent to applicant 

• Court orders ZBOA to explain itself and send documents 

upon which decision is based 

• Standard is abuse of discretion 

 



WHERE ARE WE NOW 


